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SUBJECT:   A briefing on the King County Parks Futures Task Force recommendations and proposed park funding legislation.
SUMMARY: 

At the April 11 meeting of the Regional Policy Committee members were briefed by Tom Koney, Assistant Director, King County Parks and Recreation Division regarding the King County Parks Futures Task Force Recommendations and the Executive’s proposed legislation and ballot measures in response to their recommendations regarding future parks funding.
At that time the committee was informed that the Council had also introduced legislation based upon the Task Force recommendations.   Since then, the Growth Management and Natural Resources Committee has amended and given a “do pass” recommendation to Proposed Ordinances 2007-0224 and 2007-0225 without acting on the Executive’s legislation (PO 2007-0241 &  2007-0242).   The amended legislation is now referred to the Operating Budget, Fiscal Management and Mental Health Committee and tentatively scheduled for Discussion/Action at the committee’s May 2nd meeting.
Proposed Ordinance 2007-0224.2 (Attachment 1) submits a ballot measure before the voters on August 21, 2007 for multi-year lid lift (adjusted for CPI each year) starting with $.053 per $1,000 assessed value in 2008 for operation, maintenance and capital programs supporting King County’s regional and rural parks and recreation facilities and programs.   The amendments reflected in the legislation are summarized as follows: 
· Technical corrections as recommended by staff, legal counsel and the Clerk’s Office.

· Revised the length of levy to five years to reduce likelihood of future ballot competition with other multi-year levies.

· Added a requirement for the establishment of a citizen’s oversight committee.

· Added an option for the resubmission of the renewal levy to the November general election, should the measure fail at the August primary.

· Deducted “REET replacement” capital funds from the renewal levy.

· Clarified funding levels for the annual recreational partnership grant program to more accurately reflect Council support in previous year appropriations.

· Added an eligible expenditure to address increased accessibility for the disabled at facilities.
Proposed Ordinance 2007-0225.2 (Attachment 2) submits a ballot measure before the voters on August 21, 2007 for multi-year lid lift (adjusted for CPI each year) starting with $.05 per $1,000 assessed value in 2008 for the purpose of providing funds to King County, Seattle and suburban cities for trail and open space acquisitions and capital programs, and for the purpose of providing funds to the Woodland Park Zoo for environmental education, conservation programs, green space acquisitions and capital improvement projects, excluding parking facilities, at the Woodland Park Zoo.  
The amendments reflected in the legislation are summarized as follows:

· Technical corrections as recommended by staff, legal counsel and the Clerk’s Office.

· Revised the length of levy to five years to reduce likelihood of future ballot competition with other multi-year levies.

· Added a requirement for the establishment of a citizen’s oversight committee.

· Added an option for the resubmission of the renewal levy to the November general election, should the measure fail at the August primary.

· Clarified eligible expenditures for the Woodland Park Zoo (excluding capital funding for parking facilities).

· Clarified eligible expenditures for the cities by revising the text in the definition to specify that trails, open space and natural lands acquisition would all qualify for expansion levy funds .

· Increased funds for the annual recreational partnership grant program to include  appropriations of up to $500,000.

· Revised the means by which city funds are distributed that did not require competition between cities and instead distributes 50% of the city funds based on population and 50% of the city funds based on assessed value.

King County Parks Futures Task Force Recommendations
The King County Parks Futures Task Force issued its report and recommendations at the end of March.  This Task Force summarized its two-part mission to study and make recommendations regarding:

· What should be done to preserve the County park system today?; and

· What should be done to build the system for tomorrow?

As they noted in their report – there is some urgency to the first question, in particular, as nearly sixty percent of the park operations funding comes from a voter approved four-year,  4.9-cent levy that currently supports parks, open space and regional trails maintained by King County, but is due to expire at the end of 2007. 

The County park system has undergone a major transition over the last four years.  As has often been reported, the County’s fiscal crisis a few years ago required a wholesale change in the way the County Parks Division operates.   The mission and operations of the division changed dramatically when the County transferred most local parks and pools to cities and nonprofit organizations.  At the same time, the division sought to reduce the tax dependence of the remaining system by increasing user fees and generating revenue from entrepreneurial efforts associated with the parks, trails and aquatic center that it retained.  

Over twenty percent of the operating budget is now provided by user fees and other entrepreneurial revenue, approximately thirteen percent comes from the CX (or General Fund), six percent from Real Estate Excise Tax (REET) and the remaining two percent from reimbursables for work on capital projects.  However, as noted above, almost two thirds of the operating budget comes from the existing levy proceeds. 

Given the information the Task Force was presented about continuing fiscal challenges facing King County – they concluded that is was both appropriate and necessary to seek another voter approved levy to support basic park operations.  In addition, they raised concerns regarding low maintenance levels in the park and trail system, in comparison to the County’s historic levels and city maintenance levels – and therefore recommended increased funding to restore maintenance levels.  They also were concerned about the potential decrease in REET funding due to annexations and incorporations and a slowdown in the housing market --  and therefore recommended using levy funding to replace this income stream.

The Task Force proposed that the County place before the voters at the August 2007 primary a 6-year, 7 cent levy lid lift, with an inflation adjustor, for operating and capital support for current County regional parks and trails, local rural parks and the Division’s community partnership grants program.  

With regard to the future of the County park system, the Task Force recommended a companion levy to fund acquisition of new park and recreation assets and programs for both city and county park systems.  They observed that the population of King County is continuing to grow along with the recreational needs of its residents.  They felt that opportunities to preserve open space and trail corridors are increasingly scarce will only become more challenging.  

They recommend a second, companion levy that is a 5-cent, 6-year, inflation adjusted levy lid lift.  Three cents would be applied to acquire new County open space, passive parks and regional trail; one cent would be made available to cities for open space and trail acquisitions through a matching fund application process; and one cent would be made available to the Woodland Park Zoo for environmental education and conservation programming and capital purposes. 

ATTACHMENTS:
1. Proposed Ordinance 2007-0224.2
2. Proposed Ordinance 2007-0225.2
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